

 $O\ C\ T\ O\ B\ E\ R\ \ 2\ 0\ 1\ 3$ 

**NATO Matters** *Ensuring the Value of the Alliance for the United States* 

POLICY BRIEF

By Jacob Stokes and Nora Bensahel

ince its founding in 1949, NATO has served as the cornerstone of the transatlantic alliance, anchoring both military and political cooperation among its members. Today, however, the international security environment is changing rapidly. The strategic malaise afflicting the alliance in the immediate post-Cold War period was in large part papered over by the wars in Kosovo, then Afghanistan and, for a brief time, Libya. With those conflicts winding down, NATO faces another deep crisis: shrinking European defense budgets are stressing American support for the alliance. At a time when U.S. defense budgets are declining - perhaps dramatically, if sequestration is fully implemented – many Americans believe that the United States continues to carry a disproportionate burden for the alliance. This policy brief recommends ways to improve NATO capabilities and to maintain support for the alliance among U.S. policymakers and the public.

**Current Defense Dynamics in the United States** 

Two ongoing trends will affect the level of focus and resources that the United States devotes to Europe and transatlantic issues: a significant decline in U.S. defense spending and the "rebalance" or "pivot" to the Pacific. Together they mark the biggest change in U.S. defense priorities in more than a decade. America's future role in the alliance will be profoundly affected by these major U.S. shifts.

The U.S. defense budget increased rapidly in the decade after the 9/11 attacks. The base budget alone grew about 40 percent in real terms from 2001 to 2012,1 with close to \$2 trillion in additional war spending layered on top.<sup>2</sup> Now, with the wars in Iraq and Afghanistan winding down and facing strong fiscal pressures, the U.S. defense budget faces a decade of major cutbacks that will dramatically re-shape the entire U.S. defense establishment. The sequestration cuts required by the 2011 Budget Control Act (BCA) will total almost \$1 trillion over the next 10 years. Current political dynamics make it very unlikely that Congress will repeal that law any time soon, and defense issues will continue to be overshadowed by the broader debate over government spending and the U.S. national debt.

Already the total U.S. defense budget – base spending plus war spending – has declined 21 percent,

adjusting for inflation, from its peak in 2010. If the BCA remains in effect through 2021, its final year, and war spending winds down by that time, the defense budget will have fallen by 33 percent in real terms.<sup>3</sup> Because of the structure of the BCA, defense cuts will be deeper in Fiscal Year (FY) 2014<sup>4</sup> than in any other year during the 10-year period. Deep cuts to modernization and procurement accounts are therefore likely, since these are among the very few budgets lines where savings can be realized quickly.

These cuts raise a critical question that the Department of Defense (DOD) identified in the recent Strategic Choices and Management Review, but did not answer: How heavily should DOD keep investing in today's force, versus taking greater risk now while shifting investment toward future capabilities?<sup>5</sup> This will be one of the crucial questions for the upcoming Quadrennial Defense Review, which will be released in February 2014. Prioritizing future capabilities will require significant cuts to current U.S. force structure, end strength and readiness - all of which will increase calls for more equitable burden-sharing within the alliance. Moreover, the relevance and utility of remaining U.S. headquarters, bases and forces in Europe will be exposed to even more critical scrutiny.

The second trend is the U.S. policy of rebalancing towards the Asia-Pacific region. That policy, which was announced in November 2011, centers on political and economic issues, but has a significant defense component as well.<sup>6</sup> For example, then-Secretary of Defense Leon Panetta announced last year that 60 percent of U.S. naval forces will be focused on the Asia-Pacific region by 2020 (up from about 50 percent today).<sup>7</sup> That suggests that a smaller percentage of the already-shrinking U.S. forces will be available to cover the rest of the world, including the volatile Middle East. These two trends mean that fewer units may be available to train and exercise with the NATO allies, although the U.S. Army is committed to maintaining a rotational exercise program to substitute for forward-stationed troops. Other troops will continue to deploy from bases in the United States and elsewhere into Europe for periodic training and partnership exercises. Moreover, the United States has agreed to contribute a U.S.-based Army brigade to the NATO Response Force for the first time as a signal of sustained U.S. commitment.<sup>8</sup>

The European forward presence of hundreds of thousands of troops during the Cold War has already shrunk to tens of thousands or less, partly due to changing threat perceptions.<sup>9</sup> Yet given budget pressures on Congress to reduce U.S. domestic bases to save dollars, even this modest basing footprint for U.S. forces in Europe will remain under constant pressure to shrink. Over time, this dynamic could make it hard for the U.S. Army to retain its present two brigade combat teams in Europe, which would make it even more difficult for U.S. forces to train and exercise with NATO.<sup>10</sup> Air and naval assets based in Europe and the Mediterranean could likewise be affected.<sup>11</sup>

# U.S. Perceptions of Defense Spending and NATO

Making the case to U.S. policymakers and the public for the enduring value of the NATO alliance requires understanding how Americans see their role in the world today. It also demands a nuanced view of how the U.S. public currently sees the role of alliances and defense spending. There is no consensus today among the American people about the proper size of the defense budget. In a Gallup poll conducted earlier this year, 26 percent of those surveyed said that the government is spending too little on national defense and the military; 35 percent said the government is spending too much; and 36 percent said that the government is spending about the right amount.<sup>12</sup>

More broadly, the American people do want the United States to be an active global power, but they are dissatisfied with the way that the United States plays that role. In a series of polls taken during the past five years, between 66 percent and 75 percent of those surveyed said that the United States should take the leading role or a major role in world affairs. Yet consistent majorities also said that they were somewhat or very dissatisfied with the role the United States plays in world affairs (between 50 and 56 percent during the same time period).<sup>13</sup>

While these indicators demonstrate general public support for NATO, the reality is that most Americans do not have a strong view about NATO one way or another.

A majority of Americans still support NATO. Fifty-five percent see the alliance as "still essential" to U.S. security, a number that has held more or less steady since 2002.<sup>14</sup> The vast majority of the American people continue to believe that the United States should defend the security of its allies. In 2013, 60 percent of those surveyed said that this was a very important foreign policy goal of the United States and an additional 34 percent said it was an important goal, for a total of 94 percent. These numbers have remained virtually unchanged since 2008 (57 percent and 35 percent respectively, for a total of 92 percent).<sup>15</sup>

While these indicators demonstrate general public support for NATO, the reality is that most Americans do not have a strong view about NATO one way or another. The level of knowledge about NATO remains extremely low, fostering a broad ambivalence among the public. For example, even among foreign policy specialists, few know that a four-star NATO headquarters is located in the United States.<sup>16</sup> More important, though, is that for those who do know about NATO, views of the alliance generally focus on a lack of burden-sharing among the partners.

The mission in Libya in 2011 provides an illustrative example. For alliance specialists, that mission constituted a modest success in terms of drawing on existing capabilities and showing NATO's practical utility to policymakers. Some argue that all the capability gaps the mission laid bare were previously known. However, for many Americans, and for many in the defense community as well, the mission in Libya also represented a cautionary tale about burden-sharing, or more accurately, the lack thereof. Much of the coverage focused on the lack of capabilities - and thus the operational staying power - among the European allies. Knowing about capabilities gaps does not make those shortfalls any less painful when it comes time to fight. While some viewed Libya as a "new model" for U.S. intervention where the United States plays an enabling role for its allies, such a model can only work the extent that allies have capabilities for the United States to enable.

### Improving NATO's Military Capabilities

NATO should focus on improving critical capabilities that give the alliance continued military capacity. The following actions can help ensure that NATO remains relevant and effective, while fostering a more useful debate about contributions to the alliance.

• Preserve the command and control (C2) interoperability gained in Afghanistan. Fully networked C2 systems underlie all 21st-century military operations. After more than a decade in Afghanistan, C2 within the alliance is better than it has ever been – but interoperability is highly perishable.<sup>17</sup> Preserving those capabilities will

require a regular exercise program and sustained technological investments. NATO's C2 interoperability also serves a role beyond the alliance. The United States depends on the C2 interoperability that NATO provides for virtually every multinational military operation, whether it involves the NATO command structure or not. C2 interoperability is the most critical task for the alliance – a "foundational task"– that will be the biggest benefit to the United States in the coming decades.

- Ensure a robust annual exercise program to test key alliance capabilities. Robust exercises - at sea, in the air and on the ground – are the sine qua non of combat readiness. Effective training meshing the alliance's national military forces in both field and virtual exercises are essential to guarantee military interoperability across the alliance, especially after combat operations end in Afghanistan. Europe continues to have some of the most advanced training ranges and facilities in the world, a legacy of Cold War NATO investments. Reinvigorating an annual exercise program could incentivize demanding training standards among NATO nations similar to the ways the Return of Forces to Germany (REFORGER) exercises did on a massive scale at the height of the Cold War.18 Such an exercise program would focus alliance military investment and training by maintaining clear, achievable standards that all NATO members would be expected to meet.<sup>19</sup>
- Expand the two-percent metric to include more qualitative assessments of contributions. In 2006, alliance members recommitted to their long-standing goal of spending two percent of their gross domestic product (GDP) on defense.<sup>20</sup> However, member commitment to that target continues to falter, with the United States left bearing much of the burden. The United States finances nearly 75 percent of NATO's military spending today, up from 63 percent in

C2 interoperability is the most critical task for the alliance – a "foundational task"– that will be the biggest benefit to the United States in the coming decades.

2001. Of NATO's 28 members, only four countries - Estonia, Greece, the United Kingdom and the United States - met that 2 percent goal in 2012 (down from five countries in 2007).<sup>21</sup> The imbalance continues to result in recriminations across the Atlantic and within the alliance.<sup>22</sup> GDP, however, is a poor indicator of how much defense capability any individual member state can contribute to alliance missions.<sup>23</sup> NATO should focus instead on ways that the allies can get more capability for the money that they do spend. Being able to bring capability to bear in operations makes the difference when it comes time to fight, and nations that can deliver that capability while spending less money should see some benefit.

• Encourage specialization within regional clusters, rather than across the entire alliance. The alliance's Smart Defence Initiative aims to facilitate role specialization within NATO so alliance member capabilities are complementary, as opposed to being duplicative while leaving critical capability holes.24 NATO can achieve progress towards that goal without a formal plan by encouraging the creation of regional clusters based on common interests. Such an initiative will allow groups with a history of cooperation to build shared capabilities in areas where they have common interests. For example, the Nordic countries have greatly increased their defense cooperation since 2007, including establishing a formal organization, adopting some joint procurement processes and increasing shared capabilities in a number of areas, such as tactical

Δ

airlift.<sup>25</sup> Other possible regional groupings include the United Kingdom and France, and the Visegrad countries (Czech Republic, Hungary, Poland and Slovakia).

- Revitalize the military officer exchange program. Traditional officer exchanges have declined during the past decade due to ongoing military operations, but the United States and other NATO nations should reinvigorate this proven program as combat operations in Afghanistan end. This program could extend beyond placing liaison officers among the member states' militaries, and include a more robust exchange where NATO officers assume the full-time command or staff duties of their counterparts. In addition to exchanges, a strengthened International Military Education and Training program should seek opportunities to foster partnerships with officers from the Middle East and North Africa, as well as Asian countries. With a relatively minimal investment, NATO can play a key role in training military officers who adhere to international standards of military behavior and law. Relationships built from these exchanges have immense potential as a long-term, positive influence among the future senior military leaders of emerging states.
- Emphasize planning for non-traditional and emerging security threats. NATO partners can make significant contributions to alliance missions in areas where they have greater capabilities and/or interests, thus easing disagreements about burden-sharing with U.S. policymakers. Nontraditional issues that European NATO partners are particularly interested in counterterrorism, counterpiracy, cybersecurity and energy security. Emerging security threats that European alliance members can contribute to include Arctic security, Article 5 threats from non-state actors and space. Many of these issues will resonate particularly well with the Eastern members of

While the best way to increase U.S. support for NATO is to improve the military capabilities of the member states, NATO can also do a better job of demonstrating the value of what it already provides to the United States.

the alliance, as they grow increasingly concerned about Russian assertiveness in these areas. This gives them a non-traditional way to work with the United States, which they value.

· Reinvigorate efforts to synchronize capabilities between NATO and the European Union, and create institutions to foster coordination. Pursuing European common security and defense policy on a distinct track from NATO doubles efforts and divides results. Thus far, this has only degraded European foreign and security policy. Efforts to better integrate the two tracks have progressed quite slowly over the years, but should be reinvigorated in the face of declining European defense budgets. NATO and EU leaders should push through current stumbling blocks, including disagreement on questions of where military and civilian lines differ and issues arising from the different memberships of the two institutions.<sup>26</sup> Bringing EU military efforts into a NATO exercise program would be one way to explore and strengthen mutual capabilities, while de-emphasizing institutional separation.

# Demonstrating NATO's Utility to U.S. Policymakers

While the best way to increase U.S. support for NATO is to improve the military capabilities of the member states, NATO can also do a better job of demonstrating the value of what it already provides to the United States. Several concrete actions NATO could take to help make the case to the U.S. Congress, executive branch and current and future administrations include:

- Educate policymakers about successful NATO naval operations, particularly in counterpiracy. Few American leaders know about the two ongoing NATO maritime operations, or appreciate how much these operations advance U.S. security interests. NATO ships have been patrolling the Mediterranean since shortly after 9/11 as part of Operation Active Endeavor, to deter terrorist activities and to protect shipping lanes through the Straits of Gibraltar.<sup>27</sup> And since 2008, NATO has also been conducting a robust and successful counterpiracy mission in the Gulf of Aden and off the Horn of Africa called Operation Ocean Shield.<sup>28</sup> NATO naval cooperation is robust and underappreciated, especially in counterpiracy, where some U.S. allies have better capabilities than the United States does (for example with maritime interdiction operations). NATO should work with Congress to sponsor trips for congressional delegations and other U.S. policymakers to see NATO operations in action. Instead of trips to NATO headquarters in Belgium, they should go to places like the Maritime Interdiction Operational Training Center near Souda Bay, Greece, to see counterpiracy training first-hand, or board a European ship participating in Active Endeavor. Such trips would demonstrate the ways in which ongoing NATO operations help advance U.S. security interests.
- Estimate costs if NATO were to disappear. NATO will always need substantial U.S. contributions, particularly in areas like intelligence, surveillance and reconnaissance. But the capabilities it does contribute save the United States money and free up U.S. forces for other missions. Examples include the nearly 27,000 non-U.S. troops under NATO command in

Afghanistan,<sup>29</sup> the 5,000 troops under NATO command supporting the peacekeeping operation in Kosovo (down from nearly 50,000 in 1999)<sup>30</sup> and the maritime efforts described above. By rough order of magnitude, those forces combined are comparable in size to about half of the cuts to the U.S. Army thus far under sequestration.<sup>31</sup>

- Ensure officials explicitly recognize U.S. military operations executed under NATO auspices as such. NATO organizations and missions provide a wide variety of important multinational military efforts, almost all of which involve the United States. NATO should be more prominently recognized when U.S. troops are operating within, or U.S. interests are supported by, NATO missions. DOD tends to include the NATO alliance as an afterthought in operations. Highlighting low-profile but important contributions from NATO partners can help make the case for the alliance more salient.
- Emphasize the value and legitimacy bestowed by NATO as a political body. NATO provides a forum where 28 democratic countries can debate the merits of possible military operations, and which operates under the principle of unanimity - meaning that any one of those 28 countries can veto a NATO military operation. This stringent requirement bestows a significant degree of legitimacy on multilateral military action. In addition, NATO partners often choose to join NATO military operations- and place their forces within the alliance's unified command structure - which increases the political legitimacy of those operations. For example, the International Security Assistance Force in Afghanistan has included troops from no fewer than 37, and as many as 50, countries.<sup>32</sup> And Jordan, Morocco, Qatar and the United Arab Emirates participated in NATO operations in Libya,<sup>33</sup> which provided additional regional

NATO alone continues to provide the multinational interoperability, command structure and deployable capabilities that make it the partner of first resort for the United States.

legitimacy. Yet as valuable as this political legitimacy is, it means little unless the alliance has the military capabilities to effectively execute the operations it authorizes.

#### Conclusion

NATO remains the most enduring and successful multilateral alliance in U.S. history, which continues to connect a wide range of states that share common values, interests, legal frameworks and a commitment to common defense. NATO alone continues to provide the multinational interoperability, command structure and deployable capabilities that make it the partner of first resort for the United States. In short, the NATO alliance matters. And with some judicious policy and organizational shifts, NATO can endure and stay relevant in the 21st century.

Jacob Stokes is a Research Associate at the Center for a New American Security. Dr. Nora Bensahel is the Deputy Director of Studies and a Senior Fellow at CNAS. The authors thank David Barno for his extensive comments and suggestions, Stuart Montgomery and Daniel Lakin for their research assistance, and the participants in a CNAS workshop on this topic for sharing their ideas and insights. We gratefully acknowledge the support of the NATO Public Diplomacy Division. The authors of this report are solely responsible for the analysis and recommendations contained herein.

8

## **ENDNOTES**

1. Clark Murdock, Kelly Sayler and Ryan Crotty, "The Defense Budget's Double Whammy: Drawing Down While Hollowing Out from Within" (Center for Strategic and International Studies, October 18, 2012), 1, http://csis.org/files/ publication/121018\_Murdoch\_DefenseBudget\_Commentary.pdf.

2. Linda Bilmes, "The Financial Legacy of Iraq and Afghanistan: How Wartime Spending Decisions Will Constrain Future National Security Budgets," HKS Faculty Research Working Paper RWP13-006 (Harvard Kennedy School, March 2013), 2.

3. Todd Harrison, "Defense Cuts Conundrum: Weighing the Hard Choices Ahead," ForeignAffairs.com, September 29, 2013, http://www.foreignaffairs. com/articles/139965/todd-harrison/defense-cuts-conundrum.

4. FY 2014 began on October 1, 2013 and will end on September 30, 2014.

5. For more on this point, see David W. Barno and Nora Bensahel, "Decisions Deferred: Balancing Risks for Today and Tomorrow" (Center for a New American Security, August 5, 2013).

6. Barack Obama, "Remarks By President Obama to the Australian Parliament" (Parliament House, Canberra, November 17, 2011); Hillary Clinton, "America's Pacific Century," *Foreign Policy* (November 2011), 56-63.

7. Leon Panetta, "Shangri-La Security Dialogue" (Shangri-La Hotel, Singapore, June 2, 2012), http://www.defense.gov/speeches/speech.aspx?speechid=1681.

8. Viola Gienger, "Panetta Pledges Troops for NATO Response Force to Assure Europe," Bloomberg.com, February 4, 2012, http://www.businessweek.com/ news/2012-02-04/panetta-pledges-troops-for-nato-response-force-to-assure-europe.html.

9. The level of threat facing Europe has declined dramatically since 1989. Yet NATO's strategic nuclear posture continues to play an important role in deterring threats to the European continent, and which partially substitutes for the conventional U.S. force posture that directly defended Europe during the Cold War.

10. The U.S. Army is currently implementing a concept called Regionally Aligned Forces, which may offset some of these problems by having certain units build strong regional partnerships. This concept has not yet been implemented in Europe, though the Army plans to do so in FY 2014. U.S. Department of Defense Office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense (Public Affairs), "DOD News Briefing with Gen. Odierno from the Pentagon," May 16, 2012, http://www.defense.gov/transcripts/transcript.aspx?transcriptid=5034; and C. Todd Lopez, "With Drawdown in Afghanistan, Army regional alignments likely to increase," May 31, 2013, http://www.army.mil/article/104593/.

11. For example, U.S. Navy Sixth Fleet headquarters is located in Naples, Italy and U.S. Air Forces Europe headquarters is based in Ramstein, Germany.

12. "Military and National Defense," Gallup.com, February 10, 2013, http:// www.gallup.com/poll/1666/Military-National-Defense.aspx. 13. "U.S. Position in the World," Gallup.com, January 10, 2013, http://www. gallup.com/poll/116350/Position-World.aspx#2.

14. German Marshall Fund of the United States, "Transatlantic Trends: Key Findings 2013" (September 2013), 28.

15. "U.S. Position in the World," Gallup.com, February 10, 2013, http://www. gallup.com/poll/116350/Position-World.aspx.

16. NATO Allied Command Transformation is located in Norfolk, Virginia. See North Atlantic Treaty Organization, "Allied Command Transformation," September 13, 2013, http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natolive/topics\_52092.htm.

17. Hans Binnendijk, a noted expert on European defense, testified to Congress last year that one of the primary missions of U.S. European Command should be "[m]aintaining this perishable reservoir of interoperable partners" as combat operations in Afghanistan end. This will be a critical mission for NATO as well. Hans Binnendijk, Vice President for Research and Applied Learning, National Defense University, Statement to the Foreign Relations Committee, U.S. Senate, May 10, 2012, 6, http://www.foreign.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/ Hans\_Binnendijk\_Testimony.pdf.

18. "REFORGER," GlobalSecurity.org, http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/ ops/reforger.htm.

19. These exercises could alternate between live exercises and computer simulations. They could also rotate between NATO regions to vary the geography and scenarios, and include air and maritime-focused components.

20. North Atlantic Treaty Organization, "Paying for NATO," September 10, 2013, http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natolive/topics\_67655.htm.

21. The fifth country was Bulgaria. North Atlantic Treaty Organization, *The Secretary General's Annual Report 2012* (2013), 11, http://www.nato.int/nato\_static/assets/pdf/stock\_publications/20130131\_Annual\_Report\_2012\_en.pdf.

22. Steven Erlanger, "Shrinking Europe Military Spending Stirs Concern," *The New York Times*, April 22, 2013.

23. For a critique of measuring defense capability by GDP in the United States, see Travis Sharp, "Tying US Defense Spending to GDP: Bad Logic, Bad Policy," *Parameters* 38 (August 2008), 5-17.

24. For more on the Smart Defence Initiative, see North Atlantic Treaty Organization, *The Secretary General's Annual Report 2012*, 2, 13-15.

25. Denmark, Finland, Iceland, Norway and Sweden established Nordic Defense Cooperation (NORDEFCO) in 2009. Although Finland and Sweden are not members of NATO, the common capabilities may be used for both NATO and EU operations. See www.nordefco.org; and Juha Jokela and Tuomas Iso-Markku, "Nordic Defense cooperation: Background, current trends and future prospects?" Note no. 21/13 (Fondation pour la Recherche Stratégique, June 2013), 2, 5-8.

q

26. For example, a major stumbling block for greater integration stems from the fact that Turkey is a member of NATO and not the EU, while Cyprus is a member of the EU but not of NATO. For background on EU-NATO relations, see Derek E. Mix, "The European Union: Foreign and Security Policy," R41959 (Congressional Research Service, April 8, 2013). For an extended discussion of how to more effectively integrate NATO and the EU's Common Security and Defense Policy, see Joe Coelmont and Maurice de Langlois, "Recalibrating CSDP-NATO Relations: The Real Pivot," Security Policy Brief No. 47 (Egmont – Royal Institute for International Relations, June 2013), http://www. egmontinstitute.be/papers/13/sec-gov/SPB47.pdf.

27. According to NATO statistics, the NATO forces participating in Active Endeavor have hailed over 115,000 ships and boarded 162 ships. See North Atlantic Treaty Organization, "Operation Active Endeavour," June 21, 2013, http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natolive/topics\_7932.htm.

28. North Atlantic Treaty Organization Maritime Command, "Operation Ocean Shield," January 2013, http://www.mc.nato.int/about/Pages/Operation%20 Ocean%20Shield.aspx.

29. Data current as of August 2013. See North Atlantic Treaty Organization, "International Security Assistance Force (ISAF): Key Facts and Figures," August 1, 2013, http://www.isaf.nato.int/images/stories/File/ Placemats/2013-08-01%20ISAF%20Placemat-final.pdf.

30. North Atlantic Treaty Organization, "NATO's Role in Kosovo," July 9, 2013, http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natolive/topics\_48818.htm.

31. The Army has already planned to cut its end strength by 80,000 troops (from 570,000 to 490,000) to accommodate defense cuts of roughly \$500

billion through 2021. Unless it is repealed, sequestration will require the DOD budget to decline by another \$500 billion during the same time period, which would force the Army to cut end strength even further – perhaps as low as 420,000 to 450,000. U.S. Department of Defense, Office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense (Public Affairs), "Army Announces Force Structure and Stationing Decisions," News Release No. 461-13, June 25, 2013, http://www. defense.gov/releases/release.aspx?releaseid=16114; and "Department of Defense Press Briefing by Secretary Hagel and Adm. Winnefeld from the Pentagon," July 31, 2013, http://www.defense.gov/transcripts/transcript. aspx?transcriptid=5280.

32. These figures go back as far as January 2007, which is the first time that NATO published the number of troop contributing nations. See "ISAF Placemat Archives," http://www.isaf.nato.int/isaf-placemat-archives.html.

33. Christopher M. Blanchard, "Libya: Unrest and U.S. Policy," RL33142 (Congressional Research Service, July 6, 2011), 13.

### About the Center for a New American Security



The mission of the Center for a New American Security (CNAS) is to develop strong, pragmatic and principled national security and defense policies. Building on the expertise and experience of its staff and advisors, CNAS engages policy-makers, experts and the public with innovative, fact-based research, ideas and analysis to shape and elevate the national security debate. A key part of our mission is to inform and prepare the national security leaders of today and tomorrow.

CNAS is located in Washington, and was established in February 2007 by co-founders Kurt M. Campbell and Michèle A. Flournoy. CNAS is a 501(c)3 tax-exempt nonprofit organization. Its research is independent and non-partisan. CNAS does not take institutional positions on policy issues. The views expressed in this report are those of the authors and do not represent the official policy or position of the Department of Defense or the U.S. government.

© 2013 Center for a New American Security. All rights reserved.

Center for a New American Security 1152 15th Street, NW Suite 950 Washington, DC 20005

TEL 202.457.9400 FAX 202.457.9401 EMAIL info@cnas.org www.cnas.org Contacts Kay King Senior Advisor and Director of External Relations kking@cnas.org, 202.457.9408

JaRel Clay Communications Associate jclay@cnas.org, 202.457.9429 NATO and U.S. flags wave in the wind outside NATO headquarters in Brussels on October 21, 2011.

(VIRGINIA MAYO/Associated Press)